
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 30 AUGUST 2007


COS.102/07
OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY SERVICE PLAN 2007/08
Councillor Mrs Fisher, having declared a personal interest, remained within the room but made no comment on the matter.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted report CS.38/07 including a Health and Safety Service Plan for 2007/08.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.158/07) and referred to this Committee.

Copies of a letter dated 25 May 2007 from Jackie O’Reilly (Team Leader – Food and Health & Safety) addressed to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive concerning Inter Authority Auditing – Health and Safety Service – Re Audit 1 March 2007 were also tabled.

Section 18 of the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974 required Local Authorities to perform their duties in accordance with guidance issued by the Health and Safety Commission.  One of the legal requirements was that the Authority produced an annual Occupational Health and Safety Service Plan, which had to be agreed by Members.  

Mr Battersby highlighted the two main areas where further work was required, namely:

(i) Database – there had been some delay in progressing the matter due to the Government’s White Paper.  However, contracts had now been agreed for the supply of CIVICA software used by a large number of other local authorities in Cumbria.   Commissioning was expected to take place on 1 April 2008.

(ii) Resources –

(a) work on accident investigations and prosecutions of a serious nature must take priority over other work, as a consequence of which performance in other areas may suffer.

(b) an exercise was underway to compare resource levels and workload with other local authorities.  If that exercise identified a need for additional resources Mr Battersby would make a bid through the budget process. 

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

1. Members were particularly concerned to note the view of the auditors (contained within the letter dated 25 May 2007) that there remained insufficient resources to deliver the expected level and balance of services as set out in Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974 – Section 18 Mandatory Guidance; and recommending that a further full time post be established or additional time allocated to health and safety enforcement.  


They therefore welcomed Mr Battersby’s statement that the issue of resources was under review.  


Members further asked whether external resources for example could be utilised to deal with issues of a serious nature so that staff were not diverted from their day jobs.


In response, Mr Battersby said that he and the Portfolio Holder had received the full audit report (copies of which could be provided to Members) and had discussed it at length.   It was considered to be prudent to wait until the new database was up and running before determining the extent of any additional resources required.

2. The Council had enforcement responsibility for approximately 3,000 premises and yet a total of 159 inspections had been carried out over the year.  Members sought clarification of the position.

In response the Assistant Food Safety Manager explained that not all of the 3,000 premises were scheduled to be inspected during any one year.  It was difficult to know the exact shortfall because of ongoing problems of accuracy with the Team’s database, but it was not massive.  Having a designated Health and Safety Officer within the Department had made a considerable difference.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that the Committee welcomed the procurement of a new database and recognised the importance of achieving level 3 compliance in respect of the Health and Safety Enforcement Service.

(2) That the Committee looked forward to scrutinising further reports in future.







